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2022 ANNUAL MEETING OF BLACKMORE, HOOK END & WYATTS GREEN  PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES
Held on Thursday, 19th May 2022 in the Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall Committee Room.  After brief housekeeping given by the Chairman, the meeting commenced at 7.30pm.    
Members present:  Cllr’s T Lockhart (Acting Chairman), N McCarthy, K Bennett, H Cannon, A Watley, T Thomas, J Clarke, V Dean, K Parkinson, K Wood. S Clapham (Parish Clerk) and R Nelson (RFO). Borough Cllr(s) Peter Jakobsson and Thomas Bridge. 
Apologies for absence: Cllr R Keeble (Chairman). County Cllr L Wagland.

ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN
0245
Nominations were invited.  Cllr Cannon proposed Cllr Roger Keeble as Chairman, who had pre-advised the Clerk he would be prepared to stand again. This was unanimously supported and Cllr Keeble was re-elected as Chairman.  
0246
ELECTION OF VICE CHAIRMAN

Nominations were invited. Cllr Ken Bennett proposed Cllr Lockhart; this was unanimously supported. Cllr Lockhart confirmed acceptance of this post and was re-elected as Vice Chairman.
0247
ELECTION OF COMMITTEES AND CHAIRMEN


Cllr Lockhart had confirmed his willingness to remain as Chairman of the Planning Committee. Cllr Watley had also confirmed his willingness to remain as Chairman of the Parks and Open Spaces Committee. It was also confirmed that Committee members would also stay the same as per the attached list.
0248
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – 21.4.22

The minutes were signed as a correct record by Cllr Lockhart, Acting Chairman.
0249
DECLARATION OF INTEREST (for items on the agenda) - Nil
0250
OPEN FORUM (for Public Attendees) – Nil 
0251
PROGRESS CHECK – 
· Blackmore roundabout – Weed overgrowth – The Clerk had obtained a quotation from John Sharpe, Town & Country Landscapes to include this in the PC’s maintenance schedule. He quoted £110 for the first visit to get it under control, then £55 bi-monthly in summer plus one winter prune. Approval of this expenditure was proposed by Cllr Cannon and unanimously agreed. Action: The Clerk to instruct John Sharpe.
0252
CORRESPONDENCE – The Clerk had received the following:
· Pasture - The Clerk had received an enquiry from a Brentwood resident looking for pasture where her retired pony could graze. The PC owns no such land, only village greens and recreation areas. However, Cllr Jakobsson asked the Clerk to forward the enquiry to him as he may have someone in mind who could help.

· Hedgehog Highways – Information had been received by the Clerk from a company called Hedgehogs R’ Us. They were promoting awareness of the national campaign as well as offering various items for sale. Whilst the PC felt it could not promote any particular company, it was happy to promote awareness of the campaign to residents on its Social media and website. Action: Cllr McCarthy will tend to this.
· Enquiry from Barnards Farm – The RFO had received an enquiry to meet on the Blackmore Green with some of its classic cars on Saturday 23rd July. Approval was proposed by Cllr Lockhart and unanimously agreed. Action: The RFO will advise Barnards Farm.
0253
REPORTS OF BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS
· Fly tipping- Cllr Bridge reported that the fly-tipping at Hay Green Lane had been cleared. However, Cllr Cannon advised that the fly-tipping previously reported several times at Fingrith Hall Lane had still not been cleared. He will look into this.
· Borough Cllr’s – The Electoral Commission had adopted BBC’s decision to increase from 37 to 39 Borough Cllrs. This would mean still keeping a system of thirds. Parishes would not be split up when the ward boundary reviews are agreed and residents have up until 18th July to respond to the online consultation. 

· BBC Elections - Cllr Bridge advised that he was again re-elected as Planning Committee Chairman. Cllr Jakobsson had also been added to the Committee. 
Cllr Watley enquired if the decision making process would be affected regarding future planning applications for sites R25/R26 in the LDP if they were both on the Planning Committee and yet tasked with representing the views of their Electorate where the planning applications were proposed. Most local residents of Blackmore had voiced objections to both applications during the LDP Consultation process.
Cllr Bridge stated that they were not permitted to go to a Committee meeting with a pre-determined decision, they cannot be seen to fetter themselves. Decisions were based on facts and material considerations and sound representations made by all parties concerned. BBC would have to consider any evidence it was presented with and could not merely object based on views and opinions, although BBC was already aware of the local feelings as a result of the consultations. However, he also stated that as Ward Cllr’s, they can articulate the concerns of local residents within their allotted three minutes at the Council meeting. Cllr Watley questioned why both Ward Members had been allocated to the Planning Committee at this time. Cllr Bridge explained this was purely based on Cllr’s availability so that attendance during the day time could be managed. Cllr Bridge also advised that Cllr Jakobsson could always be substituted at a particular planning meeting with somebody else if necessary. 
LDP – Cllr Bridge was aware of a local Public Consultation to be scheduled at Blackmore Village Hall by developers of R26, Crest Nicholson. Cllr Cannon said they had asked for a very short notice date of 30th May which was not practical and she will be asking them to re-arrange the time and date when more people would have notice to attend. Action: Cllr Cannon will re-schedule with Crest Nicholson. 
POLICY & RESOURCES

0254
Finance - Payments made online:



S Clapham -
Pension -
HMRC -

R Nelson – 


M D Landscapes - £905.93 (+VAT) – Grass cutting


Blackmore Parochial Charities Trust - £590.00 – quarterly fee for rent of W Hobbs 


£189.12 – Repair to allotment fencing – final balance


BBC - £975.00 (+VAT) – dog and litter bin servicing – inv.no. 100385239


EPFA £40: - membership fee  £30 & playing field competition fee £10
It was RESOLVED that:

(i) The statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2015;

(ii) The List of Payments is approved as presented in the schedule.
Payments made on the PC Credit Card: Nil
Cash drawn - Nil 
Transfers – Nil
Mini Bus Insurance renewal 4.5.22– £763.81 paid by BACS

Action – Clerk to organise annual service, TAX and MOT – both due 1st July.


Income/receipts: 
£1,013.00 – Herald Year Book advertisement fees received.
£575.00 – Allotment rental fees received.

Membership renewals/subscriptions: EPFA (as above).
0255
Financial Report to 30th April 2022





Mrs Nelson reported on the financial reports as distributed prior to the meeting as outlined above. All approved and accepted with no amendments. 

Financial Powers

0256
a) BBC Double Taxation – Action required by BBC Officers. No updates received.
b) Presentation of draft Annual Accounts – circulated to all members by the RFO. Cllr Bennett advised that in view of planned play equipment upgrades, £15,000 has been allocated to the play equipment reserves. To be considered and approved at June’s PC meeting. The Internal Audit is scheduled for 8th June.
0257
MAGAZINE COMMITTEE – Parish Council Year Book (2022/23)



 
Cllr McCarthy circulated a copy of the colour front page. Circulation was imminent.

PLANNING COMMITTEE
0258

Planning applications were dealt with by Committee Members on 16th May 2022 and the Planning Committee Chairman emailed the reports to the BBC Planning Department. The reports were approved by full Council. 
Planning applications considered:
Staddles, Hook End Rd. CM15 0HB – (22/00621/HHA) (no objection)
Fingrith House, Fingrith Hall Lane, Blackmore, CM4 0JN – (22/00678/HHA) (no objection)
Little Acorns, Blackmore Rd, Hook End – (22/00650/TPO) (no objection)
Local Development Plan – 

The Clerk is in contact with the Ambiental Co. regarding possible flood risk assessments and procedures.

PARKS & OPEN SPACES 
There had been a POS Committee meeting on Monday 16th May 2022 at 10.00am via Zoom. The minutes, as circulated, were approved by the Council. The following items of business were discussed:




0259
Walter Hobbs Play area

A quote was received for £1,139.85 (+ VAT) to supply and install 36 x safety grip strips to the surface of the Red Ant Play apparatus. The Clerk advised that Playquip had no contacts to sell this item on to if it was taken out of action. The Committee agreed to meet on site to consider this before a decision could be made. It would be discussed further at the June POS meeting. Action: POS Committee.
0260
Ted Marriage Play area

A quote was received for £1,284.00 (+ VAT) to re-site the Tipps Cross Hall basketball net and post to the Ted Marriage field near to the play area. Cllr Watley proposed this expenditure be approved which was unanimously agreed. Action: The Clerk to instruct Playquip.
0261
Mill Lane Play area – new apparatus
The Clerk had circulated photos of apparatus options to choose. The Clerk had listed the most popular items as chosen by the members and the following was agreed to be manufactured by Playquip: Action: The Clerk will instruct Playquip.
· Log bridge
· Tic-tac-toe

· Scramble net

0262
Annual ROSPA play area inspections  - Action: Clerk to organise
0263
The Queen’s Platinum Jubilee
Insurance being obtained with Zurich Insurance. The official plaque wording is to be emailed by Cllr Cannon. It was agreed that two plaques would furnish the Jubilee Beacon – one to commemorate the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee and one in recognition of the local’s who built it. The Clerk had contacted Matthews plants but they were unable to commit to planting the flowers in the troughs ahead of the Jubilee celebrations. Belatedly, It was agreed that the Clerk and Cllr Keeble would visit a local nursery to purchase the plants and a small working party would re-stock the planters in Blackmore. Matthew would be asked if he could re-stock just those in Hook End and Wyatts Green as soon as possible.
0264
CLERK’S REPORT (Governance)
· EALC are still holding remote training courses but the Clerk will contact them for a revised training calendar.
· National pay scales still to be confirmed by NALC. These may not be forthcoming until the end of the year.
0265

DATE OF NEXT MEETINGS – 


POS – 13th June 2022 at 10.00am – Zoom.

PC – 16th June 2022 at 7.30pm at Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall (Committee Room)

Planning – TBC – Zoom.


BBPCA – 26th May – Town Hall (later scheduled for Teams remote meeting)

INFORMATION EXCHANGE/NEXT AGENDA ITEMS
0266
Gigaclear free wi-fi update – Cllr McCarthy advised that both Tipps Cross Hall and Blackmore Village Hall had now been awarded Community Hub Status. Installation date to be advised.

Pamela Rew – Thank you received for allowing her to use the Green for her charity fund raising 


Event, which raised over £1,000 for Kids Inspire.

CLOSE OF MEETING 
There being no further items of business, the meeting closed at 8:50pm.
Signed……………………………………………………. Dated …………………………….
